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By Email Only 

Message from Chief Planner 

13 January 2023  

I hope you have had a good start to 2023.  

Just before the break in December, the Government published a consultation on 

reforms to national planning policy and is now seeking views on our proposed 

approach to updating to the National Planning Policy Framework. An initial update 

to the NPPF, due in Spring 2023 and based on proposals in the consultation, will be 

an important first step towards the implementation of Levelling Up and Regeneration 

Bill (LURB)and we hope that you provide your feedback.   

The NPPF consultation will be open until 2 March 2023.  Public consultations on 

further aspects of policy and practice relating to the LURB will be published in the 

coming weeks. 

This newsletter also provides an update on the Chief Medical Officer’s annual report, 

which this year focuses on air pollution, and in which there are helpful 

recommendations and guidance for policy officers to consider. 

There are also updates from DfT, on their recently published Circular; from Defra who 

funded the recently launched Trees and Woodland Strategy Toolkit; and from 

Natural England who are gearing up to the launch of the National Green 

Infrastructure Framework. 

As you will know DfT have set up Active Travel England that will be a new statutory 

consultee in planning. Initial information about the thresholds for referring projects to 

ATE, which will commence on 1 June 2023, is provided.  

Kind regards 

Joanna Averley 
Chief Planner
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Invitation to respond to the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) 

Consultation 

As set out in the Secretary of State’s Written Ministerial Statement of December 6th, 

the Government announced it would publish a National Planning Policy 

consultation. This consultation was published on gov.uk 

https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/levelling-up-and-regeneration-bill-

reforms-to-national-planning-policy on 22nd December 2022. 

This is a wide-ranging consultation on proposals both for immediate implementation 

and then for a fuller update of the NPPF later in 2023. The proposed immediate 

changes are highlighted in the tracked changes NPPF document which is published 

alongside the Prospectus. It provides wording that is indicative of what would be 

implemented immediately, subject to the results of this consultation. 

The suite of proposals, for implementation in Spring and some later in 2023: 

• Make clear how housing figures should be derived and applied so that 

communities can respond to local circumstances, including policies relating 

to the application of local housing need, how local constraints and character 

could be taken into account – section 4; 

• Address the application of the five-year housing land supply and its impact 

on local plans currently being prepared – section 3; 

• Boost the status of Neighbourhood Plans – section 4; 

• Address issues in the operation of the housing delivery and land supply tests 

which relate to local authority performance – section 4;  

• Increase the accountability of developers and data regarding their 

performance – section 5; 

• Encourage local planning authorities to support the role of community-led 

groups in delivering affordable housing on exception sites and set clearer 

expectations around planning for older peoples’ housing – section 5;  

• Promote more beautiful homes, including through gentle densification – 

section 6;  

• Safeguard existing biodiversity on sites proposed for biodiversity net gain 

(BNG) – section 7; 

• Make sure that food security considerations are factored into planning 

decisions that affect high quality farmland – section 7;  

• Seeks views on how planning policy could address climate adaptation, 

alongside ongoing work on flood risk assessments and exploring a form of 

carbon assessment for development – section 7;  

https://questions-statements.parliament.uk/written-statements/detail/2022-12-06/hcws415
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/levelling-up-and-regeneration-bill-reforms-to-national-planning-policy
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/levelling-up-and-regeneration-bill-reforms-to-national-planning-policy
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/1126647/NPPF_July_2021_-_showing_proposed_changes.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/levelling-up-and-regeneration-bill-reforms-to-national-planning-policy/levelling-up-and-regeneration-bill-reforms-to-national-planning-policy
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• Enable new methods for demonstrating local support for onshore wind 

development, and reflect British Energy Security Strategy commitments to 

support repowering of onshore wind and energy efficiency measures  – 

section 8; 

• An outline of the programme of transition from the current method of local 

plan preparation to the new approach following the enactment of the 

Levelling Up and Regeneration Bill – section 9; 

• Outline the proposed approach to preparing National Development 

Management Policies – section 10; 

• How policy might develop to support Levelling Up  – section 11; 

• Outlines the focus of the fuller update of the NPPF later in 2023 to reflect the 

LURB after it becomes an Act – section 12. 

The consultation will be open until 2 March 2023 and you are encouraged to 

respond before that date - you can do so here. The Government will respond to this 

consultation in Spring 2023, publishing an updated NPPF as part of this, so that policy 

changes can take effect as soon as possible. 

Chief Medical Officer annual report on air pollution highlights the role of 

planning in reducing the concentration of pollutants locally and promoting 

health 

Professor Chris Whitty, Chief Medical Officer (CMO) for England, published his annual 

report on 8 December 2022, this year focusing on air pollution. 

Air pollution is the largest environmental risk to public health in the UK and can affect 

us all throughout our lives. In England, air pollution is estimated to contribute towards 

between 26,000 and 38,000 deaths per year and many people suffer avoidable 

long-term health issues because of it. Air pollution can affect the health of different 

population groups including children, pregnant women and people with underlying 

health conditions, such as respiratory and cardiovascular disease. There are also 

disparities in people’s exposure to air pollution, which can be higher for those living 

in areas of greater deprivation, near heavy traffic and some indoor air pollution can 

be linked to housing quality. 

There has been a steady decline in emissions of outdoor pollutants in this country 

since the 1980s, including sulphur dioxide and nitrogen oxides. However, ammonia 

emissions have been largely static and improvements in fine particulate matter 

(PM2.5) have stalled over the last decade. There is more we can do to improve 

outdoor air quality, and the report makes recommendations across a range of 

sectors, including transport, urban planning, industry and agriculture. As outdoor air 

pollution decreases in many environments, what more can we do about indoor air 

pollution in places where people live, work and study? Ventilation is central to 

https://consult.levellingup.gov.uk/planning-policy-and-reform/levelling-up-and-regeneration-bill-reforms-to-nati/
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/chief-medical-officers-annual-report-2022-air-pollution
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/chief-medical-officers-annual-report-2022-air-pollution
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reducing unavoidable air pollution that is emitted indoors. A key engineering 

challenge is getting the balance right between effective ventilation and minimising 

energy use and heat loss.  

Section 4.3, Urban Planning describes the important role of urban planning in 

reducing air pollution emissions and people’s exposure to it. This includes 

infrastructure that promotes using active forms of transport (walking, wheeling or 

cycling), influencing the concentration of pollutants in areas of high building density 

and the impact of urban greening. 

The CMO report has a specific recommendation on urban planning:  

“With national government, local authorities are central in the response to 

air pollution. Urban planning should support reducing air pollution 

concentrations locally – such as reducing air pollution near schools and 

healthcare settings. Shifting to active travel where possible has direct 

health wins as well as reducing air pollution from vehicles – planning 

should support this.” 

For further information or queries about national government’s work on air quality 

and health, please email OHID’s Healthy Places team at 

HealthyPlaces@dhsc.gov.uk or the UKHSA’s Cleaner Air Programme at 

air.pollution@ukhsa.gov.uk. 

Active Travel England: Supporting cycling and walking through the planning 

system 

Active Travel England (ATE) is a new executive agency that has been set up to 

make walking, cycling and wheeling the natural choice for everyday trips. With an 

overarching target of 50% of trips in towns and cities being walked, wheeled or 

cycled by 2030, ATE is supporting the Government’s objective to embed active 

lifestyles and healthy travel principles in communities, putting active travel at the 

heart of plan-making and decision-making, and promoting good design as a way to 

build inclusive and active communities,  

From 1 June 2023, ATE will become a statutory consultee on certain planning 

applications, as listed below. This will help to ensure that when new developments 

are being considered, the opportunity to build in active travel routes is fully 

maximised. This is about making people-friendly streets sit at the heart of planning.   

To that end, after 1 June, local planning authorities will be required to consult ATE on 

planning applications where developments meet the following minimum thresholds: 

• 150 residential units (dwellings) 

• 7,500m2 commercial area; or 

• Site having an area of 5 hectares or more. 

mailto:HealthyPlaces@dhsc.gov.uk
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This will apply outside of London. Inside the capital current arrangements between 

the Boroughs, the GLA, and Transport for London will apply unless otherwise agreed 

on a case by case basis.  

Over the course of March 2023, ATE will undertake a series of roadshow events 

across the country to engage directly with local stakeholders, and in particular, 

planning officials. These events will provide an opportunity to hear about how the 

agency is developing, how the planning team will assess planning applications and 

other functions, including inspections and investments. 

Following the ‘go-live’ of its statutory consultee function, ATE will also look to provide 

advice in the preparation of local plans and supplementary planning documents, as 

well as encouraging prospective applicants to take advantage of pre-application 

advice.  Further details will follow. 

Planning Advisory Service ongoing support for Nutrient Neutrality 

Following amendments to the Levelling Up and Regeneration Bill tabled by the 

Government in December, and the ongoing development of a national Nutrient 

Mitigation Scheme by Natural England, the Planning Advisory Service (PAS) has 

updated their website, including a new set of FAQs.  

You will also find a legal briefing note for LPAs affected by nutrient neutrality, 

commissioned by PAS. It sets out the legal principles of the Habitats Regulations, and 

the implications for decision-making, and will be updated as the legal and policy 

context evolves. Whilst nutrient focused, we think other LPAs dealing with Habitats 

Regulations Assessments, may also find it useful. 

https://www.local.gov.uk/pas/topics/environment/nutrient-neutrality-and-planning-

system 

Community Land Auctions: Call for participation  

On 17 November 2022, a time-limited, piloted measure of Community Land Auctions 

was introduced by Government amendment to the Levelling-up and Regeneration 

Bill. 

CLAs are a new way of capturing land value from land when it is allocated for 

development in the local plan that can be used to provide vital infrastructure, 

including schools, roads, GP surgeries, and the affordable housing that communities 

need. 

Alongside the need for piloting authorities after the Bill receives Royal Assent and the 

secondary legislation has been made, DLUHC are looking to hear from local 

planning authorities and other key stakeholders who might be interested to attend 

https://www.local.gov.uk/pas/topics/environment/nutrient-neutrality-and-planning-system
https://www.local.gov.uk/pas/topics/environment/nutrient-neutrality-and-planning-system
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workshops and roundtable discussions to find out more information about the 

Community Land Auctions pilot. 

Those who wish to find out more are invited to get in touch with the developer 

contributions team at: DeveloperContributions@levellingup.gov.uk 

Updated Circular on the Strategic Road Network 

The Department for Transport has published Circular 01/2022: the strategic road 

network (SRN) and the delivery of sustainable development. 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/strategic-road-network-and-the-

delivery-of-sustainable-development  

The Circular sets out how National Highways engage in plan-making and decision-

taking as well as what the operators of Motorway Service Areas (MSAs) and other 

roadside facilities must provide for users to be eligible for signing on the strategic 

road network. 

The Circular update responds to the government’s commitments in the transport 

decarbonisation plan and the delivery of zero emission transport. Updates include 

but are not limited to: 

• the creation of better facilities for HGV drivers and other network users; 

• the provision of user friendly and accessible electric vehicle chargepoints at 

motorway service areas; and 

• additional safeguards to ensure new development is vision led and not reliant 

on the SRN for access to goods and services, optimising the use of the local 

highway network and supporting the delivery of new and enhanced walking, 

wheeling, cycling and public transport provision.  

These updates followed an eight-week consultation over the summer on the Circular 

02/2013. Both the government response to the consultation and the updated 

Circular were published on 23 December 2022. 

New Toolkit for Local Authorities published to maximise the benefits of trees 

and woodlands in communities across England  

A new Trees and Woodland Strategy Toolkit has been published to equip Local 

Authorities to plan, create or update their own Trees and Woodland Strategies 

(TAWS) and harness the long term benefits that trees can bring to local communities. 

It provides practical guidance and insightful case studies from Local Authorities 

around the country.  

mailto:DeveloperContributions@levellingup.gov.uk
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/strategic-road-network-and-the-delivery-of-sustainable-development
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/strategic-road-network-and-the-delivery-of-sustainable-development
https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/strategic-road-network-and-the-delivery-of-sustainable-development-updates
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/strategic-road-network-and-the-delivery-of-sustainable-development
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/strategic-road-network-and-the-delivery-of-sustainable-development
https://treecouncil.org.uk/what-we-do/science-and-research/tree-strategies/
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Funded by Defra, and co-created by The Tree Council, Forestry Commission, Fera 

Science, and Forest Research, the Toolkit also highlights how Local Authorities can 

draw on the current Government funding for tree-planting, to enhance treescapes 

for local communities and respond to climate change and biodiversity loss.   

The Tree Council and partners will host an online event to introduce the Toolkit to 

Local Authorities and other stakeholders on Monday 16 January 2023. Participants 

can register for the online launch event here. This event will be followed by a series 

of face-to-face regional workshops to further support local authorities on their 

journey towards developing their strategy. If you would like to be involved in these 

events and the ongoing programme of research, please get in touch with The Tree 

Council at scienceandresearch@treecouncil.org.uk.  

Launch of the National Green Infrastructure Framework by Natural England 

The launch of the National Green Infrastructure Framework: Greening our towns and 

cities to deliver for climate, nature, health, and prosperity will take place from 10 am 

to 11.30 am on Tuesday, January 31st, 2023, with an online webinar hosted by 

Natural England. 

The webinar is a free event, please click the link to register for tickets here. This event 

will be of interest to local planners, developers, parks and greenspace managers, 

and communities. 

Consistent approach to sustainable drainage set to reduce flood risk and 

clean up rivers  

On 10 January 2023 the government published the Sustainable drainage systems 

review and have accepted the recommendation to make sustainable drainage 

systems mandatory for new developments in England and will progress with the 

implementation phase. This will reduce the risk of surface water flooding, pollution 

and help alleviate the pressures on our traditional drainage and sewerage systems. 

The new approach to drainage will ensure sustainable drainage systems are 

designed to reduce the impact of rainfall on new developments by using features 

such as soakaways, grassed areas, permeable surfaces and wetlands. This reduces 

the overall amount of water that ends up in the sewers and storm overflow 

discharges. Certain features such as tanks and water butts also allow for water reuse 

and reduce pressures on water resources.  

Government will now devise regulations and processes for the creation of 

sustainable drainage systems through the implementation of Schedule 3 to the Flood 

and Water Management Act 2010. Implementation of the new approach is 

expected during 2024.  

Schedule 3 provides a framework for the approval and adoption of drainage 

systems, a sustainable drainage system approving body within unitary and county 

https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/e/an-introduction-to-the-newly-published-trees-woodland-strategy-toolkit-tickets-474293242857
https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/e/an-introduction-to-the-newly-published-trees-woodland-strategy-toolkit-tickets-474293242857
mailto:scienceandresearch@treecouncil.org.uk
https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/e/launch-of-the-national-green-infrastructure-framework-tickets-415969785827
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/sustainable-drainage-systems-review
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/sustainable-drainage-systems-review
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/sustainable-drainage-systems-review
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councils, and national standards on the design, construction, operation, and 

maintenance of sustainable drainage systems for the lifetime of the development. It 

also makes the right to connect surface water runoff to public sewers conditional 

upon the drainage system being approved before any construction work can start.   

Government will now give consideration to how Schedule 3 will be implemented, 

subject to final decisions on scope, threshold and process, while also being mindful 

of the cumulative impact of new regulatory burdens on the development 

sector. This will include a public consultation later this year, which will collect views 

on the impact assessment, national standards and statutory instruments. 

 


